S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th March 2024 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Porter, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr D Goddard, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

County Councillor Mr J Crofts 

Borough Councillor Mr R Coates

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th February 2024, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Goddard with two abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Crofts: See attached circulated report.

Mr Goddard stated that the situation with the West Norfolk Young Carers is very sad and asked if anything more could be done to help.

Cllr Crofts stated that the former Mayor, Cllr Lesley Bambridge had suggested that there may be something to help but he was unsure at the moment.

It was said that West Norfolk seems to get a poor deal from the County Council in comparison to other areas in the County.

With no further questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Crofts for his report.
Borough Councillor Bland: See attached circulated report.

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Bland for his report.
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Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates was pleased to report that the cost of the Priory Rotary plaque for the newly planted trees had successfully been paid for from his Borough Councillor Allowance, he said that this was the first thing he had paid for from his allowance and said that the process was very straight forward.

Cllr Coates spoke regarding the construction of the new Roundabout at Edward Benefer Way and informed members that Norfolk County Council have given authority for Hamberg Way to be closed until the end of April for its construction, however, added that after discussions with the Contractors it was felt that the work may be completed sooner. 

Cllr Coates stated that a meeting is scheduled to be held on Thursday 14th March to discuss speeding and traffic within the Woottons and Castle Rising. The meeting is scheduled to be held in North Wootton Village Hall at 7.30pm, with representatives from the Parish Councils, the Schools, and the Police.

Cllr Coates spoke regarding his recent Borough Councillor Surgery and reported that a resident had come along to raise an issue regarding the Bus Stop on the east side of Castle Rising Road, near to the junction with Priory Lane.  It was said that currently there is only a concrete pad set down, but no pole or Bus Stop sign, it was explained that whilst there is no particular problem at the moment, in the summer months when the grass verge grows, the concrete pad cannot be seen, and passengers are just dropped off anywhere in the vicinity.

Cllr Coates stated that whilst this is a County Council matter, he had managed to speak to someone about the issue and a pole and sign has been installed and the resident is very happy.

He was pleased to say that this is just one example of how the Councillor Surgery helps residents.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the new Doctors Surgery and explained that he had heard that the Surgery will hire a small twelve-seater Bus to carry its patients to appointments.

Mrs Banks confirmed that a “Dial A Bus” Service will be available as well as the new 3H Service.

Mr Jordan explained that there was a recent advert regarding this in the “Your Local Paper”.  
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Coates for his report.

Borough Councillor Ring: No Report.
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6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th March 2024, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Allotments - Complaint received regarding Ivy Hedge Cutting: Mr Narborough explained that a letter had been received from a resident at Burghley Road, regarding the recent cutting down of the leaning ivy hedge.

It was explained that the ivy hedge was leaning heavily into the Allotments, leaning onto a tenant’s fence, and shed and blocking possible emergency access via the pathway. 

Mr Narborough explained that the resident had asked the Parish Council to reinstate the hedge for security reasons.

It was said that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the matter at length and felt that if the resident would like to replant some hedging, she could do so on her side of the fence. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should not replant the hedge, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

Village Hall - New Chairs:  Mr Narborough referred to the Assets Minutes and explained that following the meeting Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained a quote to replace all 140 Chairs at the Village Hall, it was said that the existing chairs have become quite old and dirty.

Mr Narborough stated that both Mr Wightman and Mr Child, the Village Hall Caretakers had looked at the sample chair and had agreed that it looked good and would be easy to stack and store.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had obtained a quote of £5,138.70 +VAT for 140 chairs and explained that the cost of suitable trolleys would need to be added to that price, (The cost of the trolleys range between £304.00 and £462.00 each).  

It was said that the trolleys range in size and cost and once the dimensions have been received from the supplier, the Caretakers can measure the storage space available and decide which would be best.
Mrs Banks stated that she attends a meeting in a small Village Hall where they have the same type of chairs and trolleys, she said that she would happily take a photo of the set up when she attends next week.

-167-

Members were happy for Mrs Banks to provide a photo of the chairs and trolleys and that Mrs Cornwell, Mr Narborough and Mr Scales can look and decide which trolleys to purchase.

Mr Narborough proposed in principle that the Parish Council purchases 140 chairs as per the sample, plus suitable trolleys for storage, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Dusk till Dawn Lighting:  Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted AMR Electrical for a quote to install three Dusk till Dawn lights to be placed on the exterior walls between the windows of the Village Hall.

It was said that at times the Car Park can be very dark, and installation of the lights would cost £695.00 +VAT. 

After further discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council goes ahead with the quote of £695.00 +VAT from AMR to install three Dusk till Dawn lights at the Village Hall, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with all members in favour.
It was confirmed that the cost of the work could come from the CIL Funds as it is a Community building.

Village Hall Structural Report:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Structural Report for the Village Hall has now been received and the building is structurally sound, however, a few matters had been raised.

She explained that a number of minor jobs which had been highlighted on the Report have already been carried out by the Caretakers and Mr Gary Daw has been contacted for a quote to replace the rotten Fire Exit Doors and to install a new Fire Door in the Kitchen.

Mrs Cornwell stated that as the quote from Mr Daw was more than £1,000.00, two further quotes will need to be obtained.

All members were happy.

Possibility of New Kitchen – CIL Funds: Mr Narborough explained that the kitchen in the Village Hall is getting quite old and well worn, he said that it is over 15 years old and may need upgrading in the future.

It was said that members of the Assets Committee had been happy for Mrs Cornwell to investigate the possibility of replacing the kitchen and to obtain appropriate quotes for discussion at the next Assets Committee Meeting in June.

-168-

Possible Car Park Repairs: Mr Narborough explained that a dip had formed at the drain, in the Car Park, just outside the Village Hall Main entrance, he explained that at times the dip has filled quite deeply with water which is unable to get away.

He said that Mrs Cornwell is currently obtaining quotes for the work, so that the matter can be discussed further.

Parish Office - Interactive Whiteboards:  Mrs Cornwell explained that the Meeting Room is becoming well used and as the Parish Council hopes to attract corporate hirers, an Interactive Whiteboard could prove to be a valuable asset.

It was said that the Whiteboard is essentially a TV with a micro sized computer hidden behind it, the TV will allow multiple uses for example, remote training sessions, Teams meetings, group information discussions, presentations, power points and the display of planning applications, etc.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had contacted ECS Computers for a quote to supply and install a Whiteboard. Two different size TV’s have been quoted for, a 55” Samsung UHD LCD and a 65” version.

It was explained that the larger size TV would cost in the region of £1,800 plus cabling, brackets, associated software, and onsite installation. There would be a recurring monthly cost of £30.45 for Microsoft 365 Business, Security, Tenant and Exchange Support and Remote Support.

Mr Scales stated that he is familiar with the set up and says that they are used regularly in the Junior School, Mr Goddard added that the costs to purchase the setup would be recovered in the Hire of the Meeting Room.
After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council should purchase an Interactive Whiteboard as per the quote from ECS Computers for use in the Parish Office Meeting Room, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Mr Jordan stated that the Interactive Whiteboard will be added onto the Assets Register.

The Green and Open Spaces - Trees on The Green Covered with Ivy:  Mr Narborough explained that following the last Parish Council meeting he had been to look at the trees opposite 25 Nursery Lane. It was explained that a resident was concerned that as they are covered in ivy, this may in time kill the trees.
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Members of the Assets Committee were concerned that removal of the ivy may have an effect on the Biodiversity, it was said that butterflies and other species depend on habitats like this, Mr Bourner the Tree Surgeon was subsequently contacted for his advice.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Bourner had felt that whilst the ivy may eventually harm the trees, if the species are not significant i.e. Oak, Ash etc., then you would need to weigh up the effects that removal would have on the biodiversity value that would be lost, if the ivy was removed.
Members discussed the situation and felt that the ivy was causing no problem, that it looks nice and that there will certainly be things living in the habitat. Mr Narborough proposed that the ivy should be left as it is and not be cut down, this was seconded by Mr Porter with all members in favour.
CIL - Possible CIL Suggestion – Street Lighting – Replacement lanterns and New columns:  Mr Narborough confirmed that members of the Assets Committee had agreed to keep this item on the Agenda as new Lighting Columns have been requested by residents and it would be cost effective for the Parish Council to replace all the old orange sodium lanterns to LED (approximate cost £50,000 to £60,000).

All members were happy.

Bus Shelters – Low Road and Edward Benefer Way: Mrs Cornwell explained that following the Assets Committee Meeting she had contacted our local Highways Engineer, Mr Damien Jeffries regarding a possible site meeting to look at the suggestion of placing a Bus Shelter at the Low Road Bus Stop and also at the new Doctors Surgery on Edward Benefer Way, the site meeting will take place in due course.

She added that Cllr Crofts had kindly offered nearly £1,500 of his County Cllr Fund towards the project.

Members thanked Cllr Crofts for his kind contribution.

Water Leak outside the Cottages on Common Lane:  Mr Porter explained that following Mr Narborough’s reports of a leak at the telegraph pole outside the cottages on Common Lane, he had been to look at the issue.

He said that the problem was possibly due to an underground spring and the current particularly high-water table. 
Members thanked Mr Porter for looking.
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Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, he added that the End of Year Accounts would be discussed next time. 
CIL Funds:  Mr Jordan stated that following the last meeting, a projection of anticipated future CIL money had been received, he explained that the money will be received in phases over a ten-year period and as per the number of properties which are built.

Mr Goddard asked if the Parish Council had any large Capital Projects in mind.

Mrs Cornwell said that the Parish Council has very limited space for Capital Projects, however, added that after a consultation process, possibly something sport related could take place on the 9-acre field.

Mr Jordan said that something such as Tennis Courts or a Bowling Green could be installed at the 9-acre field, however, this would ideally need to be in the middle area, away from the houses and away from the dog walking paths.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for February 2024, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
Parish Precept:  Mr Narborough explained that he had been contacted by a resident concerned why the rates for South Wootton had increased by 10%.
Mr Jordan explained that over the last seven or eight years there had been hardly any increases at all, however, due to increases in various items such as Utility costs and the National Living Wage, the Precept had to be increased amounting to a cost of approximately 50p per month per household. 
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Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend, or a site visit is required.
Nursery Lane / Buttercup Way junction (Persimmon Homes site): Mr Bland explained that earlier in the day he had been contacted by Mr Wells, who was concerned about the roadworks on Nursery Lane at the Persimmon Homes site, it was said that the roadworks look to be making the road very narrow.

Mr Bland referred to a drawing of the junction and explained that the works will provide a better sight line for vehicles travelling from North Wootton. 

Empty Properties and Second Homes: Mrs Cornwell explained that along with Mr Jordan she had attended a meeting at the Town Hall with the leader of the Borough Council, Cllr Terry Parish.

She explained that during the meeting they had talked about the new tax on Empty Properties and Second Homes.

She said that the new tax will come into force from 1st April 2024, and a percentage of what is collected by the Borough Council will be paid to Parish Council’s (in April 2025), she added that South Wootton Parish Council can expect to receive £513.00 for its Empty Properties and £535.00 for its Second Homes.
Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached, circulated report. 
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Wells for his report.

Junior School: - Mr Scales reported that the children are going to the Corn Exchange to take part in singing activities.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts informed members that a meeting had taken place on 22nd February, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
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She informed members that the Football Club has plans to improve the facilities at the Pavilion, and that further details will be available in due course.

The Wildflower strips have now been weed sprayed and planted up with Wildflower seeds, it is hoped that they will provide a lovely display this year.

The Picnic on The Park event is scheduled to take place in June.

Finally, Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club” and urged members to join. The cost is £24 per annum paid by Standing Order, more than half of the monies are paid back to Prize Winners, and there are five prizes per month to be won.

Cornerstone 201385_TEF74834 Mast - Wootton Park:  Mr Jordan commented regarding the last item on the Minutes regarding the negotiations with Cornerstone and commented that whilst it had been suggested that the wayleave payments could be paid directly to the Wootton Park Account, this is not possible.

He explained that the area of the woodland where the Mast is to be sited is nothing to do with recreation and legally the money must come directly to the Parish Councils first as the lease holders of the land, if after that time the Parish Councils wish to gift the money to the Wootton Park Association, this can be done thereafter. 
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Gotts for her report.
Dog Waste Bin at Nursery Lane:  Mr Wells reported that following construction works at the Persimmon Homes Development, the Dog Waste Bin sited at the Mast on Nursery Lane has now been reinstalled by the Developers, however, he felt that it has been put in too high and that the Borough Council’s operatives may refuse to empty it.

Mrs Cornwell stated that we have a good rapport with the Borough Council and felt that if there were any problems they would let us know. 
South Wootton in Bloom: –Mrs Banks confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes, and she had nothing further to add.

All members were happy.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
NCC


Consultation – Reducing Street Lights in Norfolk     Email PC

Mrs P


Letter of Thanks for New Cemetery Benches

    Info
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Natural England
King Charles III Coast Path Hunstanton to Sutton Bridge    “

BCKLWN

Mayors Design Awards




       “
Grey Food Waste Bins: Mr Bland urged members and residents to start reusing the Grey Food Caddy’s again, it was said that since suspension of the service during the Covid pandemic, people have been reluctant to start using them again.

Lost or Damaged Food Waste bins can be replaced by applying online to the Borough Council.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
199
ECS Computers

108784
Ink Cartridges


  96.91

200
AMR Fire & Security

108785
CCTV/Emergency lights
583.20

201
NALC



108786
Parish Cllr Training

  72.00

202
Quooker


108787
VH Hot Tap Service

200.00

203
ESPO



108788
VH Gas – Jan


123.71

204
Anglian Water


108789
Allotments


  22.85

205
Fenland Leisure

108790
Air Skier foot plate

529.20

206
Play Insp Company

108791
W/P Annual Play Insp 
306.00

207
Total Energies


108792
PO Electric – Jan

257.80

208
Total Energies


108793
VH Electric-Jan

552.62

209
Total Energies


108794 
S/Lighting Supply-Jan          2590.87

210
Brights



108795
VH Cleaning


329.86

211
HMRC



108796
Cont’b – Feb

            955.52

211A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 28 Feb Cont’b  - Feb
         
          1558.46

211B
Prudential


BACS
28 Feb AVC – TC –Feb
 
200.00

211C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 28 Feb Salary & Exps Feb)

211D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 28 Feb Salary 
) 
         
          3075.78

211E
S Wightman


BACS 28 Feb Salary– Feb)      

211F
P Child



BACS 28 Feb Salary – Feb)
                      1500.87

211G
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 28 Feb – Various Jobs
  
            150.00

211H
Gemstone Surveyors

BACS 28 Feb – VH Structural Survey
612.00

211I
M Fysh


BACS 28 Feb – VH/PO Window cleaning       25.00

211J
Barclays


D/D 5 Feb – A/C Charges


  34.92

211K
BT



D/D 14 Feb – VH Wi-Fi


  34.30

211L
EE



D/D 26 Feb – Temp PO Wi-Fi

  22.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
212
SLCC


108797
MK – Subs (replacement Chq)
183.00

213
Total Energies

108798
VH Electric



316.59

214
Total Energies

108799
PO Electric



218.99
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215
Total Energies

108800
S/Lighting Supply – Feb   
          2210.63

216
Anglian Water

108801
PO Water 5/12-4/3

              66.82

217
Anglian Water

108802
Allots 5/12-4/3

  

  33.35

218
ESPO


108803
VH Materials


            121.60

219
Nurture Landscapes
108804
W/P Play Equip Insp
                          29.70

220
K & M Lighting

108805
S/Lighting Maint

            499.19

221
ECS Computers
108806
Monthly Svs + Call out

309.94

222
Glasdon UK

108807
Litter Bin W/P



274.20
Mr Hofmeister referred to the Accounts List and enquired what an Air Skier Foot Plate is.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the Air Skier is the last remaining item of Outdoor Gym Equipment at Wootton Park, and it needed a replacement foot plate.

She added that in view of this, Mrs Kirby had suggested that some additional Outdoor Gym Equipment could possibly be purchased in the future using CIL Funds.

Bank balances as at 29.2.2024.
Community Account
      

                           41,447.16 
Business Premium Account                                                                              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                    165,000.00          
Total                                                                                                     £206,447.16
There being no further business Mr Price closed the meeting at 8.10pm.
10.  NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th April 2024, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
Parish Assembly: 7.00pm on Friday 12th April 2024, in the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton.

Once again, it was agreed that no refreshments will be provided at the end of the Parish Assembly.
9th April 2024                                                               

     Chairman
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